Commission for the Blind

Minutes (Draft)

Regular Meeting

August 29, 2018, 10:00 AM

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 10:07 AM.
  
2. Roll Call

Roll was taken and present was Art Schreiber, Jim Babb, and Urja Lansing.
  
3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Employees present included Greg Trapp, Director, Jim Salas, Deputy Director, Lucy Alexander, Deputy Director, Janelle Gonzales, Interim CFO, Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator, Krista Mireles, Newsline Coordinator, and Trish Adams, Executive Secretary. Guests present included John Kreienkamp, Assistant Attorney General.

4. Approval of Agenda

Urja Lansing moved to approve the agenda, and Jim Babb seconded. Mr. Trapp requested permission to move up the items that Ms. Alexander is presenting to allow her to leave earlier for her return to Alamogordo. Ms. Lansing said she would amend her motion accordingly,    and Mr. Babb agreed. A vote was taken and the agenda was unanimously approved as amended. 

5. Approval of minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 26, 2018

Mr. Babb moved to approve the minutes as presented, and Ms. Lansing seconded. A vote was taken and the minutes were unanimously approved. 
  
6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber reported on the Golden Games being in Albuquerque. He said he represented the Commission, meeting vets from all over the country. 

7. Election of Chairperson

Ms. Lansing said she had no amount of words that could express the value of having Art as Chair. She said she hoped he would accept her nomination to serve as Chair. Mr. Babb said he was a national treasure, seconding her motion. A vote was taken and all present voted yes.

Chairman Schreiber said it has been a great pleasure to serve.

8. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Trapp

Mr. Trapp congratulated Mr. Schreiber on his election as Chair, and seconded the comments made by Ms. Lansing and Mr. Babb.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Trapp said that a new Governor would start in January, and that he hoped the new administration would not make wholesale changes to agencies the way that happened when Governor Richardson took office. He said that Richardson was the first Governor to follow a Governor who served 8 years and that it was understandable why Richardson would take that path given his federal service, but that New Mexico was still structured around a time when Governors could only serve a single 4-year term, and that back then it did not make sense to replace all Governor Exempt employees or replace all boards and commissions. He said that there was a huge loss of institutional knowledge as a result of the wholesale removals, and some agencies were still struggling as a result.      He said that Governor Martinez took a much more measured approach and kept many agency heads and did not replace boards and commissions, and that he hoped that her precedent would be followed by the next administration.  

Ms. Burma said she heard on the news that Representative Larry Larrañaga announced that he would be retiring. Mr. Schreiber said that the Commission was losing a friend, and Mr. Trapp said that Mr. Larrañaga would be greatly missed. 

Mr. Trapp said that the Issues and Answers program that he did along with Linda Mascarenas, and the program that Chairman Schreiber did on the Commission, has aired numerous times  on Channel 11 and that the agency has received many referrals from the programs.

Mr. Trapp said that Monica Maestas left the Commission and has taken a job with the State Engineers Office. He thanked her for her service to the Commission, saying that she made a difference and that she would be missed. He also expressed his sincere condolences over the recent passing of her father. He said that they have hired a new Deputy Director for Finance and Administration, Kevin Romero. He said that he will start on September 10. He said that Janelle Gonzales was our acting CFO, and that she has done a fantastic job during the interim period.

Mr. Trapp said that he, Mr. Salas, Ms. Gonzales, and Laci Reynolds attended the RSA fiscal training in Bethesda last week. He said it was very valuable.  

Mr. Trapp said the Senate passed the fiscal year 2019 funding bill for the Departments of Labor, Health and Human Services, and Department of Education On August 23. He said that the House seems less likely to pass a budget bill, and that he is expecting another continuing resolution. He said that President Trump is threatening a budget showdown if funding is not included for his border wall, and that a continuing resolution may be one way to avoid that.

Mr. Trapp said that New Mexico has a 1.2 billion dollar state budget surplus, and that he is hoping to have some agency restored. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission’s Legislative Finance Committee hearing was scheduled for October 25.
 
b. Administration and Finance, Gonzales

Ms. Gonzales said that Kevin Romero would be starting on September 10, and that the Santa Fe office had two vacancies. She said she would be working with Kelly Quintana to get those advertised. Ms. Gonzales said she was working on the audit and on federal reports.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Salas

Mr. Salas said the agency has had a difficult time hanging on to counselors, and that they currently have three vacancies. He said that they recently hired a new counselor in Albuquerque, Nathan Reiman. He said that there is another vacancy in Albuquerque and one in Las Cruces.  Mr. Salas said that they had not had any luck in filling the counselor position in Farmington. Mr. Salas announced the retirement of Curtis Chong as the agency Assistive Technology Manager, thanking him for his service. Mr. Salas said that he would take over the management of assistive technology until they could hire a replacement. He said that Ms. Burma would help out with coordinating training and driver scheduling. He said that the agency has hired a new Business Enterprise consultant, Mr. Reno Jaramillo. 

Mr. Babb asked about hiring a new technology manager, and Mr. Salas replied our HR manager was working on it.

Mr. Trapp talked about HR consolidation, saying that nothing happened in July, and that he is assuming that there will be no additional efforts to consolidate HR functions during the remainder of the Martinez administration. He said that the agency would have needed to notify the Indirect Cost Group at the U.S. Department of Education 30 days before any change in the cost allocation plan. 

Mr. Salas said that 16 persons were placed in competitive employment with 2 placed in self-employment, for a total of 18, earning an average of 19.41 cents per hour. For the federal fiscal year, the totals are 12 in competitive employment with 2 in self-employment for a   total of 14, earning 19.61 per hour. He said that 21 consumers are currently in employment status. He said that placements included an administrative law judge, therapist, aeronautical engineer, sales clerks, computer support specialists, janitorial worker, education and vocational counselor, and food service worker. He said the wages ranged from three earning less than 10 dollars per hour to one earning more than 70 dollars per hour. 

Chairman Schreiber congratulated Mr. Salas on the employment figures.

Mr.  Babb asked about the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center, and Mr. Salas said that Oscar Calderon was running FLETC and that he was doing well.  

Ms. Lansing said it was an impressive list, and that it was a testimony to the philosophy of the agency.

d. Orientation Center, Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan said the STEP program ended on July 27, saying that they began with seven students and ended with three. She said that activities included rafting with adaptive sports and One Touch Self-Defense. She said the adult program began on august 6, and that they had 7 adults. Ms. Mallahan said that the technology and personal management positions have been vacant, and that they hired Aaron McGavran as the technology specialist. She said he has worked 16 years at the Center.

Ms. Mallahan said Frank Flores retired, thanked him for his service. She said that Terry Carnes left in June, and she thanked her for her service.

Mr. Babb complemented Mr. Flores for his skill and ability in many different subjects.

Ms. Mallahan said that they are working on replacing the roof in the women’s dorm, and replacing the casement windows with sliding windows. 

Mr. Schreiber asked about HVAC replacements. Ms. Mallahan said the HVAC was replaced in 2016 for downstairs, and upstairs this year.

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Mireles to report on Newsline to conclude the director’s report. Ms. Mireles said she would be conducting a workshop later this month. She said that they now have CNN News in Spanish, and have added other publications such as Alibi. She said that they now have the Gallup    and Santa Fe papers.

Mr. Trapp asked that item a under new business be moved up, which is the approval of changing Orientation Center dormitory staffing from 24 hours a day to   a schedule that does not include 24/7 coverage.

Ms. Mallahan said that they can now eliminate one shift through attrition. She said that this change would better align the dorm with the Center’s philosophy. She said that they would maintain the 2-deep 24/7 coverage during the STEP program. She said that they see this as an opportunity for student leadership. She said that they are looking at options for keys.   

Mr. Trapp said that the change would generate an annual savings of around $50,000 to $80,000, and that it would offset about 10 percent to 20 percent of the negative fiscal impact of the 15 percent Pre-Employment Transition reserve. He said that the change was not without risk, but that they would take steps to make sure that the risk was appropriate and reasonable, such as providing for an alarm and more video surveillance. Mr. Trapp said that the greatest risk was that a student would have a medical episode or be assaulted, but that these would be the same risks that would be encountered when students stayed at a hotel.     

Ms. Mallahan said that each dorm room has a phone, that nearly all students have cell phones, and that the dorm rooms have keys. Ms. Mallahan said that in the apartment, student currently live on their own.

Mr. Trapp said that he wanted to have this issue fully considered, and that it had been discussed by the State Rehabilitation Council, and that they had made some excellent suggestions. 

Mr. Kreienkamp said that he thinks that Mr. Trapp has the authority to make the change, and that it seems reasonable. He said that he thought the closest comparable situation was a college dorm.

Mr. Trapp said that they have asked the Facilities Management Division if there was any state rule that would keep the agency from taking this step, and that they have not yet responded. He said that the staffing situation would be disclosed to students as a part of their student rights and responsibilities.

Ms. Burma said that students take a tour of the facility, and that the tour would be another opportunity for such disclosure.

Mr. Babb asked about card keys and a key register, and Ms. Mallahan said that key card access could be set and adjusted

Mr. Schreiber asked if it could be tied into a computer, and Ms. Mallahan said it would all be computerized. Mr. Schreiber suggested that the agency consider a key fob.

Ms. Mallahan said that students would have access to snack foods, as well as plates and utensils and a microwave oven.

Ms. Lansing moved to change the Orientation Center dormitory staffing from 24 hours a day to   a schedule that does not include 24/7 coverage. Mr. Schreiber seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion was unanimously approved.

e. Skills Center, Burma

Ms. Burma said that the Albuquerque STEP program had 12 students for two training days each week. She said that they had an activity at Cochiti Lake using Adaptive Sports, and a self-defense training on the One Touch method.

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center sponsored a Unified English Braille exam on June 15. She said that four more people were certified, including 1 agency employee. She said that the next Unified English Braille Seminar is scheduled for February 2, 2019. She said that the seminar is scheduled to follow the AER conference.

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center has Hired Francis Mallahan as a technology teacher, and that he will be focusing on Pre-Employment Transition Services. She said that Mariah McGavran has been hired as his driver, and that she is also driving for the Orientation Center.

Chairman Schreiber asked about the possibility of training on the iPhone for others, and Mr. Trapp said Ms. Burma is now doing an independent living personal activity report, and that she now has the flexibility to provide such training.

9. Unfinished Business

a. Pre-Employment Transition Services Forecast, Ability of Agency to Provide Required, Authorized, and Coordination Services, Salas

Mr. Salas explained that the agency can provide authorized services if the agency has established that it has sufficient funds to provide the required and coordination services. Mr. Salas said that the 15 percent Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve for New Mexico is about $710,000. Mr. Salas said that he pulled data from the AWARE case management system, and that the agency currently has 69 consumers in the age group 14 through 21. He said that, as a part of the forecasting process, the agency has inquired with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, and that they currently have 390 students age k through 12 who would likely be eligible for Commission services. Mr. Salas said that based on this information, he has determined that the agency has ample Pre-ETS funds to provide required, coordination, and authorized services. 

Mr. Schreiber asked if the Pre-ETS consumers were spread across the counselors, and Mr. Salas said that they were spread across counselors.  

Mr. Trapp said that they have also looked at the American Community Survey numbers, and that 3,320 persons under 18 are reported to have significant vision loss in New Mexico. Mr. Trapp said that   the term vision loss refers to individuals who reported they have serious difficulty seeing even when wearing glasses or contact lenses. He said that most of these individuals will not qualify for Commission services based on vision, and that some will not qualify because they have disabilities that would prevent them from working. Mr. Trapp said that the bottom line is that the agency is working hard to identify and serve all eligible Pre-ETS consumers and that even with this best effort they are unable to spend all of the reserve, meaning that there are ample funds to provide the required and coordination services.  
 
b. Update on the Requirement for Prior Federal Approval for certain Costs, Trapp


Mr. Trapp said that prior approval was a major topic during the fiscal training in Bethesda. He said that agencies across the country are reducing services as a result of the prior approval requirement, including the New Mexico Division of Vocational Rehabilitation which has just implemented an Order of Selection that closes two of their three categories. Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Burma to read the prior approval section from the proposed Allowable Cost Policy. Mr. Trapp said that he is hoping that the Rehabilitation Services Administration will allow for more flexibility with respect to Pre-ETS funds can be used, saying that  in Bethesda one of the presenters said that Pre-ETS funds could be used to “prepare” students for a workplace learning experience. He said that this would provide more flexibility with respect to services such as O&M and the purchase of assistive technology.  Mr. Trapp said that when Congressional staffers are told that the 15 percent reserve is forcing states to reduce services for adults, that the staffers are saying that the intended results is to provide more services to transition students, even if that means reducing adult services.  

c. Update on Governmental Services Agreement with the New Mexico school for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that he, Mr. Salas, Ms. Burma, and Daphne Mitchell met with Patty Beecher and Linda Lyle from NMSBVI, and that they discussed the agreement. He said that one difficulty is the requirement to reimburse NMSBVI for expenses.

10. New Business

a. Approval of Changing Orientation Center Dormitory Staffing from 24 Hours a Day to   a Schedule that Does Not Include 24/7 Coverage, Trapp and Mallahan 

This matter was discussed and approved earlier in the meeting.

b. Approval of Strategic Plan for September 1, 2018 through September 30, 2021, Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the Strategic Plan was a part of the Request Budget, and that the current plan would expire before the end of the budget cycle. He said that the Strategic Plan was discussed during the State Rehab Council meeting on August 9. Mr. Trapp said that the plan has been updated to reflect experience with Pre-ETS, that it has updated numbers on blind seniors and diabetic retinopathy, and on the state’s economic recovery. 

Mr. Babb moved to approve the Strategic Plan as presented, and Ms. Lansing seconded. A vote was taken and the plan was unanimously approved. 

c. Approval of Request Budget for the State Fiscal Year Starting July 1, 2019, Gonzales

Ms. Gonzales presented the Request Budget. She said for state fiscal year 2020, they are asking for a $12.8 million base budget, with 2.1 million of general fund, and 325,000 in program income.  

Mr. Schreiber asked if the total amount included the Federal Law Enforcement Training Center, and Ms. Gonzales said that it did, and that there was about $3,600,000 in BEP funds.

Mr. Trapp said that the budget included language that would allow the agency to adjust the budget should additional work be received at FLETC or at Kirtland Air Force Base, allowing the agency to go above the regular 5 percent Budget Adjustment Request limit. Mr. Trapp said that the proposed budget also included a $200,000 transfer in program income from DVR. Mr. Trapp said that the budget would allow for increased independent living services for blind seniors. 

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Request Budget as presented with any necessary revisions and adjustments, and Mr. Babb seconded. Mr. Trapp asked that the motion be amended to give the agency authority to make any minor adjustments or technical revisions. Ms Lansing amended her motion to include the authority to make such minor and technical adjustments, and Mr. Babb agreed to the amendment. A vote was taken and the Request Budget was unanimously approved. 

10. Approval of Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Trapp and Gonzales

Mr. Trapp said that the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure was first approved in June of 2016, and that it was amended in August of 2017. He said that he had wanted to amend it in April 26, 2018 meeting, but that the unexpected inclusion of Supported Employment funds meant that the policy needed to be revised. He said that he decided to bring the policy to the August meeting, knowing that doing so would give the agency the benefit of attending the fiscal training. Mr. Trapp said he was pleased how strong the policy actually was, and how it already included items that the Rehabilitation Services Administration was saying needed to be included, including provisions implementing the allowable cost rate provisions of 2 CFR 200.405, and the allowability provisions of 200.404. Mr. Trapp said that the new policy added a new section VI on nondelegable responsibilities, and that the section on prior approval was strengthened to include more internal controls. He said that Ms. Burma and Mr. Salas had both offered good suggested changes. 

Mr. Babb moved to approve the Allowable Cost Policy as presented, and Ms. Lansing seconded. A vote was taken and the policy was unanimously approved. 

e. Approval of 2018 Open Meetings Resolution, Schreiber

Mr. Schreiber expressed his dedication to the Open Meetings Act, saying that the Commission has always met in compliance with the Open Meetings Act.
 
Mr. Kreienkamp summarized the proposed Open Meetings Act resolution, saying it was very thorough and more comprehensive than most.

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Open Meetings Act as presented, and Mr. Babb seconded. A vote was taken and the resolution was unanimously approved. 

11. Commission Open Discussion

Mr. Trapp said that he wanted to describe how he accounted for his time. He said that he tracks his hours and sends them to Gina Archuleta in our Santa Fe office, and that she enters them into SHARE. He said that he keeps a record of his time, and that an Excel and email record is also maintained in Santa Fe. He said he is not allowed to generate comp time. He said that the last couple of weeks he worked over 50 hours a week, but only 40 hours are entered. Mr. Trapp said that this is a quirk of the SHARE system, but that records are maintained that shows his work. 

12. Comments from the Audience

Mr. Kreienkamp said that the Attorney General wanted to provide training to boards and commissions on the Open Meetings Act and the Governmental Conduct Act. 

Mr. Schreiber expressed his appreciation of the work that Mr. Kreienkamp performs for the agency.

Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Kreienkamp if he could provide a training to the Commission on September 18, at 1:00 PM, noting that such a training would have the advantage of providing OMA and GCA information to the State Rehabilitation Councils of the Commission for the Blind and the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation. Mr. Kreienkamp said he would be able to do that, and the Commissioners said that they could attend.  

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was the training meeting set for 1:00 PM on September 18. The meeting following that is set for Alamogordo on October 18 at 9:00 AM.

14. Adjourn

Chairman Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 1:56 PM.



______________________________  DATE: September 18, 2018
Arthur Schreiber,Chairman, Commission for the Blind
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